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Town Council Prohibits Parking at
Broadway/Fenway Street Section

MAack LEATHURBY
NUTFIELD NEWS

“—

DERRY - At their
March 24 Town Council
meeting led by Chairman
Charlie Foote, Department
of Public works (DPW)
Director, Mike Fowler
spoke to council members
on behalf of the Highway
Safety Committee to pro-
pose amending Derry’s
Chapter 55 Code in its
entirety with a new ordi-
nance.

Scott Savard, Highway
Safety Committee Chair-
man, and Jill Jamro, Exec-
utive Secretary of the
DPW, helped the safety
committee prepare this
amended ordinance. Spec-
ifically, the town wants to
amend the Traffic Ordi-
nance to include prohibit-

ed parking on Fenway and
East Broadway.

Town Administrator,
David Caron, was at the
meeting and had previous-
ly helped the Town Coun-
cil schedule this public
hearing on March 24, and
he recommended support-
ing the committee’s rec-
ommendation.

The Highway Safety
Committee had received a
citizen’s request from a
resident living on Fenway
Street to consider perma-
nently banning on-street
parking between the inter-
section of Fenway and
East Broadway - the cor-
ner of which terminates in
front of 3 Fenway. The
committee has conducted
a safety analysis study of
this area.

The Highway Safety

Committee had discussed
this issue with the council
during the Dec. 19, 2019
council meeting and in
their analysis had deter-
mined it be safer for the
area if parking was prohib-
ited along the westerly
side of Fenway beginning
at East Broadway - to the
property line of #1 and #3
Fenway and on the easter-
ly side beginning 200 feet
from East Broadway to the
property line of #6 and #8
Fenway.

At their subsequent
meeting, the Highway
Safety Committee recom-
mended by unanimous
decision that the Town
Council amend the Traffic
Ordinance Article 1 Sec-
tion 150-4 - Prohibited
Parking to include this

continued on page 2

Hampstead School Board
Meets, Makes Appointments

Mack LEATHURBY
NUTFIELD NEWS
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HAMPSTEAD - Dr.
Earl Metzler, Superinten-
dent of Schools for Hamp-
stead, is also the Chief
Executive Officer for both
the Hampstead and Tim-
berlane School Districts.
Dr. Metzler supported and
led this month’s telecon-
ference discussion for both
districts during the School
Board meeting held on
April 7.

Metzler began the
meeting by introducing
new School Board mem-
ber, Megan Malcom who
was recently elected to this
position.

Malcom said, “Thank
you for this opportunity.
Certainly, the next two
years will be challenging. I
am looking forward to
working with everyone on
the board, as well as, with
the school community in
nurturing a learning envi-
ronment that we are excit-
ed to be a part of. I like to
ask a lot of questions and
the more I participate with
the board discussions and
learn information, the more
likely I will ask more ques-
tions.”

The agenda discussions
started with appointment
selections for the 2020-
2021 school year as direct-
ed by School Board Chair,

Caitlin Parnell. The first
request was to name a
school legal counsel for
the Superintendent to be
able to work with.

Dr. Metzler told board
members that it is fine with
him to continue to work
with the current school dis-
trict legal representatives,
Wadleigh, Starr and Peters
PLLC and that he intended
to go to them first in cases
when that would make the
most sense. Dr. Metzler
was also looking for the
ability to go outside that
law firm where necessary
for certain counsel needs
and a different counsel
may be more appropriate.

continued on page 6
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Chester Selectmen Conduct
Public Meeting Remotely

Mack LEATHURBY
NUTFIELD NEWS
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CHESTER - Chester
Town Adminstrator Deb
Doda helped support the
April 6 Selectmen meeting
as the only one seated in
the Town Selectmen’s
meeting room and as the
only one that was clearly

visible on the broadcast.
That meeting for the public
did not include the Zoom
switching connections that
could highlight who the
various speakers were dur-
ing the session as is possi-
ble using the conferencing.
The session videos for
each speaker were not
bridged directly into the

BUNNY LUNCHES Grinnell Elementary School

Cafeteria staff member Lisa Chabot was handing out treats as the Easter Bunny
at Derry Village School on Friday. Chabot is one of the many Derry School
District staff members cooking and handing out hundreds of meals each day for

Photo by Chris Paul

public broadcast for the
recording. It appears that
Vice Chairman Chuck
Meyette who moderated
discussions remotely using
Zoom teleconferencing led
the session. Several mem-
bers but not all Chester
Selectmen were able to

join the meeting remotely
continued on page 7
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Sandown Conservation Commission Plans for Spring and Summer

Mack LEATHURBY
NUTFIELD NEWS
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SANDOWN - The
Sandown  Conservation
Commission (Con Com)
lead by Chairman Brian
Butler met on April 9 in a
hybrid meeting format
that was set up with 6
members of the Commis-
sion seated according to
social distancing prac-
tices. The remaining
members joined the meet-
ing via teleconferencing.
The meeting broadcast is
available on Sandown’s
Channel 17; Sandown
Community  Television
station recordings that can
be accessed online at:
www.173.209.96.235/cabl
ecast/public/About.aspx?
ChannelID=1

The first order of busi-
ness for the Con Com
team was to swear in of
two members of the com-
mission - Tom Sands and
Pam Gaudreau. The Con
Com members then dis-
cussed a proposal for a

forestry cut with a partner
that the conservation
group has been working
with for a long time. But-
ler said, “The Town of
Sandown Conservation
Commission has contin-
ued to work with Charles
Marino who is a consult-
ing forester. We have
worked with him on two
of our previous forestry
cuts and have worked with
him for probably 15 years
now. “The Chair contin-
ved, “He has also done
two Forestry Management
plans with us. So, he has
done this type of forestry
work before for us. And
what we are going to be
doing 1is cutting on the
Wells Village Road Town
Forest. It’s going to be
about a 45-acre forest cut.
This cut is probably going
to take place in late Sum-
mer or early fall.”As work
Is done by Marino, he is
very thorough as he marks
the trees and does a
plethora of project man-
agement and related work
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in his service contracts
that have worked out for
the town in the past. The
Chairman pointed out that
Marino is looking for
about $25,000 as the pro-
jected costs to the town for
the project.

Commission members
had been previously given
an outline with numbers
and the detailed services
involved in Marino’s pro-
posal, so they were well
versed with the proposal.
This meant there was little
discussion needed about
the proposal as it had
already been outlined for
all the members. The
members approved the
proposal unanimously.

The conversation for
the commission next mov-
ed to the community gar-
den. The chairman review-

ed a previous discussion
about planting wild flow-
ers in some areas where
forest areas had been cut
down. Christy Ortins is
the leader - Garden Chair
for the community garden
and she overviewed ideas
she was recommending
for the commission’s con-
sideration.

Ortins reported that
she had updated the regis-
tration form for the town,
so people can go in and
register for the 2020 sea-
son. Ortins reported that
residents should check the
town’s page for updates
about the garden efforts.
That acmes for the forms
and garden maps can be
accessed at www.sand-
own.us/conservation-com-
mission/pages/communi-
ty-garden.

Broadway

continued from page 1

area.
There will be an
impact of less than

$150.00 for the town to
fabricate and install signs
for this updated ordinance
initiative. At the public
hearing section of the pro-
posal, no one from the
public came forward or
provided any written com-
ments for or against this
updated ordinance.

The Highway Safety
Committee  specifically
recommended for the
council to adopt this
amendment with the fol-
lowing specific motion
language - The Derry
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Town Council moves to
amend the Code of the
Town of Derry, Chapter
150, Traffic Ordinance
Article Section 150-4 Pro-
hibited Parking to read:
Fenway West side - begin-
ning at East Broadway to
the property line of #1 and
#3 Fenway. Fenway East
side - beginning 200 feet
from East Broadway to the
property line of #6 and #8
Fenway.

There was minimal
discussion or questions
among council members
about this ordinance and
the council took the rec-
ommendation of the High-
way Safety Committee’s
using their specific motion
language and passed this
new ordinance by a coun-
cil vote of 7-0.

This resolution will offi-
cially take place 30 days
after the March 24 date
adoption by the council.

* Over 30 years of service
* Family owned & operated
* 24/7 service, Low Rates

¢ Friendly driver's & staff

The Sandown Conser-
vations Commissions
facebook page is a great
place to connect with too
and it can be accessed at:
www.facebook.com/Sand
ownConservationCom-
mission/

There is a lot of infor-

mation that will be inter-
esting online for many
town residents to consider
- especially in light of the
current pandemic and with
the need for people to find
some outdoor activities to
participate in. Check it
out.

OBITUARY

Michelle D. Judge

Michelle D. Judge, 41 of Derry, NH
died April 7, 2020 unexpectedly from a
fj| ruptured brain aneurysm. Michelle was
/[ born in Laconia, NH on Nov. 26, 1978,
daughter of Susan (Drapeau) Judge and
the late James P. Judge. She was raised
in Wolfeboro, NH and moved to Derry in 1998.
Michelle was employed as an LNA at Derry Health
and Rehabilitation.

Everyone who knew Michelle knew she loved to
travel the country following Phish, Grateful Dead,
and many other groups. She loved her residents very
much like they were her own family. She also loved
watching National Geographic channel about all the
animals in the world, her favorites were lions and
penguins. She loved field hockey and skiing and
worked as a skiing instructor at Smugglers Notch in
Vermont in 2004. She was dedicated and loved her
children and Rich. She touched the hearts of everyone
she met and always took care of everyone before her-
self.

Michelle decided to become and LNA after taking
care of her father who passed from his courageous
battle of cancer. Even though Michelle was suffering
from headaches the week before she passed, her only
concern was taking care of her residents and family.
Her last words to Rich were how she needed to go
into work and be there for them. She will be missed
dearly by everyone. The impacts she made on her
family and friends touched many hearts and she
deserves gratitude for all the love, light, and laughter
she brought into our world.

Michelle is survived by three children, Corrin
Belle Davis, Kayla Ann Davis, and Richard J. Davis,
Jr. all of Derry, her longtime partner of 21 years,
Richard J. Davis, Sr. of Derry, her mother, Susan J.
Judge of Derry, four siblings, Michael Judge of NY,
Christopher Smith of PA, Laura Judge of NY, and
Kiristin Judge of Manchester, NH. She was the grand-
daughter of Mary Drapeau of NY, the late Charles
Drapeau and the late Millicent (Pearsall) Drapeau,
also Alfred and Catherine Judge.
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Derry Fire, Police Emergency Responders Back from Quarantine

Mack LEATHURBY
NUTFIELD NEWS
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DERRY - At the Town
Council meeting on April
7, Fire Department Chief
Michael Gagnon provid-
ed an update about the
fire and police emergency
crews and staff. He
informed the Council
what these first respon-
ders have been facing
with the coronavirus chal-
lenge in Derry and dis-
cussed communications
with the State of NH.

Gagnon said, “So as
the Governor continues to
issue emergency orders in
an effort to assist with the
current pandemic, orders
have been coming out
every day sometimes 2 or
3 orders at a time. And
one of those is a general
executive order that
allows public meeting to

be held in a virtual format
as we are doing tonight.
And the public may listen
in and call in during pub-
lic hearing and public
comment session.”

The Fire Chief contin-
ued, “Things continue to
change very quickly at all
fronts. At this time,
schools within the state
are continuing with an
online learning format
until  May  4th and
whether or not that date
will be extended remains
unknown at this time. The
Derry Municipal center
remains closed to the
public.”

Residents should also
continue to check out
Derry’s Town website to
get updates about the
town’s virtual online
operations and proce-
dures for using the town’s
drive up operations.

Gagnon said the
COVID-19 situation was
presenting a unique chal-
lenge for all emergency
teams. He reported that
Fire Department (FD)
staff and Police Depart-
ment (PD) emergency
crews were working
extremely hard to keep
both residents and first
responders safe. At this
time, both the Derry fire
and police stations remain
closed to non-essential
visits. No FD or PD tours
are being allowed and no
public education courses
can be supported until
further notice. The hiring
process for new staff for
both departments is con-
tinuing and now it is
being conducted utilizing
online sources. It was
interesting that Gagnon
pointed out, “There has
also been less call in vol-

Design the Life You

BE THE ARCHITECT OF YOUR
FuTure AT THE BALDWIN
—

Before a single brick
has been laid, The Baldwin
- Londonderry, New
Hampshire's first Continu-
ing Care Senior Living
Community - is already
winning awards. The Asso-
ciation of National Home
Builders, Multi-Housing
News and the American
Institute of Architects have
all awarded gold or silver
design awards in a variety
of categories for The Bald-
win's innovative design
and unique approach to
engaged senior living.

Coming in 2022, The
Baldwin - sister to Edge-
wood Retirement Commu-
nity in North Andover, MA
- is situated in tax-friendly
New Hampshire. Its loca-
tion is adjacent to [-93, and
offers an easy drive to the
Lakes, the Seacoast, the
White Mountains, trans-
portation hubs and all of
the cultural opportunities
Boston offers.

Why all the accolades?
The Baldwin's project team
(including Boston's own
award-winning DiMella
Shaffer Architects) has de-
signed a community to
reflect what future residents
are looking for: choice,
amenities, location and inno-
vation. And those future res-
idents are actively involved
with the project team as the
features of the new commu-
nity take shape. From land-
scaping and garden design,
to dining options, walking
trails and a wellness center,
future residents' preferences
are being heard as The Bald-
win comes to life. All of this
set strategically adjacent to
Woodmont Commons, a
live, work, play neighbor-
hood with dining, retail and
other attractions all just a
short walk from The Bald-
win.

It's not only the archi-
tecture and design commu-
nity which has expressed
confidence in the future of
The Baldwin. A number of

PAID ADVERTISEMENT

ume in both departments.

The Fire Chief report-
ed that 13 Fire depart-
ment personnel and three
police staff members,
who may have been
exposed to the COVID-19
virus and who were quar-
antined, are all back at
work. Protective Gear is
critical and is being mon-
itored to insure there is
enough of the right gear
to protect the town’s first
responders.

“The police depart-
ment has made changes
during regular stops and
home calls”, Gagnon
said. Officers who make

stops are maintaining safe
distance and some are
now wearing masks. For a
traffic stop, the officers
are asking drivers to hold
up their driver’s license
so the officer can read the
information without hav-
ing to touch it or
approach too closely.

The town’s emergency
management staff is in
regular contact with Park-
land Medical Center, state
agencies and community
health partners, Gagnon
said. He credited town
staff, emergency staff and
responders, and residents
for all the hard work to get

through this crisis. Town
officials, the fire Depart-
ment and the Police
Department are all urging
citizens to follow social
distancing guidelines at all
times. In the event of some
type of emergency, it is
important that the emer-
gency teams are told
proactively about any one
involved at the emergency
location, whom might
have been exposed to the
coronavirus.

Gagnon said, “This is
a very difficult time for
everyone and we are all
together, every step of the
way.”

To Our Readers and Advertisers: nuticld publishing

would like to thank our advertisers for their support of this publication
and for giving us the ability to supply our readers with local news,
sports and achievements free of charge to every home in town each
week. Readers, please let our advertisers that you patronize know
that you saw their ad in this paper.

Want, Where You Want at The Baldwin

Lo

and
Massachusetts residents
have already made a 10%
deposit and chosen their
new apartment homes in
the community. Under-
standing all the excitement
is easy: an expansive
choice of floor plans (54
total layout options) open

New  Hampshire

up new possibilities for
residents to rightsize their
lives and to entertain
friends and family. Options
for customization are a
welcome deviation from
the one-size-fits-all home
designs that have been the
norm for senior lifestyle
communities. The Bald-

win's depositors are look-
ing forward to the freedom
they will have to personal-
ize their living spaces into
homes that are uniquely
their own and to finish
them with the luxury and
craftsmanship of a Scavoli-
ni kitchen or a Porcelanosa
tile bath.

Apartment homes at
The Baldwin are continu-
ing to sell. There are still
opportunities remaining to
place a deposit and reserve
your home in this unique
community. Visit www.T-
heBaldwinNH.org/Times
or call 603.945.7728 to
learn more.
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I love the outdoors, but I check for
ticks every time I go outside. Ticks can
be found out almost every month of the
year, one should be especially aware of
the risk of tick bites from early spring
until late fall.

If you find a tick attached remove it
as soon as possible. You should put the
tick into a sandwich bag with a small
piece of damp paper towel and mark the
date and the person who was bitten on
the bag. Then, the tick can be identified
by someone knowledgeable about ticks
or can be sent to a lab to see if it was a
carrier of Lyme disease or other infec-
tions such as Bartonella, Ehrlichia,
Babesia or Anaplasma.

Most people feel that you need to
have a bulls eye rash (erythema migrans
rash) to develop in order to be diagno-
sis with Lyme disease, this is not true.
It can also be an even red appearance
across the entire area. Typically when a
person first contracts Lyme disease, he
or she will develop flu-like symptoms
about 7 to 21 days after the tick bite.
However, this is not necessarily the
case. Sometimes the onset is quite
insidious and may take years to show.

Lyme disease can spread to most
organ systems, including the heart and
the central nervous system. More than a
decade ago, Syphilis was nick named
“the great masquerader” since it could
develop symptoms that mimicked most
any other disease. Today, Lyme disease

Editorial

Time to Think About Lyme Disease

is the great masquerader, since it may
appear to be like other illnesses, like
cardiac arrhythmias causing sudden
death, neurologic symptoms that often
appear like Multiple Sclerosis or
Parkinson’s disease. There is often a
buzzing or tingling sensation of the
skin, burning neurologic pain, and a
great amount of joint pain, muscle pain
and incredible muscle stiffness. A lot of
“brain fog” resulting in poor memory,
difficulty with language skills and even
out right dementia. Chronic sinus infec-
tions, migraines, and Lyme rage can be
experienced as well. In other words,
there are numerous complications a
person can suffer that are connected to
Lyme disease.

With most disease the best “treat-
ment” for Lyme disease is prevention.
Permethrin, a common synthetic insec-
ticide, can be applied to clothing to
make them tick resistant. DEET,
Lemon, and Eucalyptus Oil, to name a
few, can be used as insect repellent for
the skin. Wearing light clothing makes
it easier for you to spot ticks. Clothes
should be put in a dryer for 10 minutes
on high heat after coming in from out-
side to kill ticks. Tucking pants into
socks can prevent the ticks from climb-
ing up your leg.

Enjoy the outdoors and protect
yourself from Lyme disease by taking
preventative measures from tick bites
and seek treatment if necessary.
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Open Letter to
Governor Sununu

To the editor,

Thank you for your
recent Stay-at-Home order.
I strongly urge you as my
Governor, to read and act
upon the letter sent to you
by NH medical profession-
als, which was published
on 4/6/20 in the Concord
Monitor. The letter stated
that "We strongly empha-
size New Hampshire must
test, treat and track
COVID-19 cases to pro-
duce accurate, evidence-
based data for decision-
making and  public
education.” They then went
on to follow up with spe-
cific reasons why and sug-
gested steps to take.

My understanding is
that a second letter from
those same medical profes-
sionals stated the follow-
ing. “We, the under-
signed, are imploring you
to issue an immediate
Executive Order to require,
at a minimum, face cover-
ings, nitrile gloves, and
plexi glass or other barriers
for all essential workers.
All citizens entering popu-
lated places of likely virus
transmission such as liquor
stores, grocery stores,
restaurants, state and coun-
ty employees working with
the public, and pharmacies.
All workers should be pro-
vided with the necessary
PPE for their shift at work
by either the state or their
employer. Workers
employed by the state rep-
resent a particular respon-
sibility of the state to pro-
tect them in their
workplace.”

As your constituent I
ask you to follow their
advice.

Corinne Dodge

Derry

Letters

Stay Safe at Elections

To the editor:

I am pleased to hear
that the Attorney General
has provided a liberal inter-
pretation of current elec-
tion law that would broad-
en the definition of
“disability” to include a
decision or order to stay
home for health reasons
such as with the current
pandemic. But an interpre-
tation can easily be reinter-
preted so [ still see a press-
ing need for legislation to
provide for no-excuse
absentee voting regardless
of the reason as proposed
in HB 1672.

That said, the federal
legislation known as the
CARES act provided NH
with $3.2 million to use in
the upcoming federal elec-
tion cycle to keep voters
and election official safe.
I urge Secretary of State
Gardner to share a signifi-
cant portion of this money
with local authorities to
use to provide personal
protective equipment for
election workers and to
provide safe and sanitary
polling places for both the
September primaries and

the November general
election.
Mary Till
Derry
Honoring Public Health
Workers During National
Public Health Week
To the editor,

This week, April 6-12,
is National Public Health
Week (NPHW), a week
that has been celebrated for
25 years to recognize the
contributions of public
health and highlight issues
that are important to
improving our nation’s

health. Sadly, this year the
week falls just as we are
being told by US Surgeon
General Jerome Adams,
“This is going to be the
hardest and saddest week
of most Americans’ lives,”
in reference to the escalat-
ing COVID-19 pandemic.

Now more than ever,
the critical role of public
health workers in keeping
our nation healthy and safe
is clearly apparent. Our
thanks go out to our New
Hampshire public health
partners at the New Hamp-
shire Division of Public
Health Services (DPHS)
and local public health as
they work countless hours
to track this virus, follow
contacts, face the media,
and strategically plan to
lessen the effects of this
pandemic and address the
needs of the people in our
state.

While these efforts are
critical and invaluable,
public health is and has
been so much more than
COVID-19. We hope that
you will join us in celebrat-
ing NPHW this year by
looking back at public
health’s successes and
moving forward to elimi-
nating health disparities.

Every year, New
Hampshire public health
workers educate people
about the flu and give out
the flu vaccine. They help
pass laws to eliminate
smoking in public places
and to ensure that children
ride in car seats and are
screened for lead poison-
ing. Public health workers
develop home visiting pro-
grams to promote the
health and well-being of
pregnant women and their
children. They implement
falls prevention programs
for seniors to keep them

continued on page 5
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living their
homes.

It is public health work-
ers who review data to
understand the health dis-
parities that exist among
some populations, such as
higher maternal mortality
rates among African Amer-
ican women, and seek to
eliminate such disparities.

But we know that mak-
ing the U.S. the healthiest
nation can’t be done in a
week. That’s why we’re
encouraging members of
our community to learn
more and take part in the

safely in

All of Us Research Pro-
gram, a historic effort to
collect and study data from
one million or more people
living in the United States.
The goal of the program is
better health for all of us.
Learn more at https://allo-
fus.nih.gov/.

We hope you’ll join us
to celebrate NPHW 2020,
April 6-12, as we celebrate
the power of prevention
and preventive care, advo-
cate for healthy and fair
policies, educate our com-
munity about healthy be-
haviors, and work to build
a strong public health sys-
tem across our country.
Learn more at www.nph-
w.org/mphw-2020.

And please take a
moment to thank and sup-
port our public health
workers for the crucial
work they are doing
throughout the long days,
weeks, and months of this
pandemic.

Joan H. Ascheim

Executive Director

New Hampshire Public

Health Association

A Message from
Postal Worker

To the editor,

During these challeng-
ing times, postal employ-
ees are working hard to
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ensure residents stay con-
nected with their world
through the mail. Whether
it’s medications, a pack-
age, a paycheck, benefits
or pension check, a bill or
letter from a family mem-
ber, postal workers under-
stand that every piece of
mail is important. While
service like this is nothing
new to us, we need our
communities’ help with
social distancing.

For everyone’s safety,
our employees are follow-
ing the social distancing
precautions recommended
by the Centers for Disease
Control and Prevention
(CDC) and local health

officials. We are asking
people to not approach our
carriers to accept delivery.
Let the carrier leave the
mailbox before collecting
the mail. With schools not
in session, children should
also be encouraged to not
approach a postal vehicle
Or carrier.

If a delivery requires a
signature, carriers Wwill
knock on the door rather
than touching the bell.
They will maintain a safe
distance, and instead of
asking for a signature on
their mobile device, they’ll
ask for the resident’s name.
The carrier will leave the
mail or package in a safe
place for retrieval.

Page S

We are proud of the
role all our employees play
in processing, transporting,
and delivering mail and
packages for the American
public. The CDC, World
Health Organization, as
well as the Surgeon Gener-
al indicate there is current-

ly no evidence that
COVID-19 is being spread
through the mail.

With social distancing,
we can keep the mail mov-
ing while keeping our
employees, and the public,
safe.

Regina Bugbee

District Manager

U.S. Postal Service

Northern New England

District

OBITUARY

Morris L. Messina

Morris L. Messina, 54, of Derry, NH, died
Wednesday April 1, 2020 in his home. He was born
in Lawrence, MA on Nov. 3, 1965, a son of Michael
Messina and the late Ruth Ann (Marion) Purcell. He
had been a resident of Derry for many years, former-
ly living in Auburn, NH. He attended Auburn Village
School in Auburn and Pinkerton Academy in Derry.
He had been employed as a cook, most recently for
Southside Diner in Derry, and previously at Red
Robin in Nashua, NH.

He is survived by his stepfather, Richard J. Purcell
of Derry; his brother, Michael Messina of Berlin,
NH; his sister, Kimberly Dutton and her husband Joel
of Hooksett, NH; two half brothers, Dwayne Dee of
Londonderry, NH, and Wayne Dee of Fayetteville,
NC; his step brother, Scott Purcell of Manchester,
NH; and his step sister, Penny Pare of Boynton
Beach, FL. He was predeceased by his sister, Stacy
Messina.

Following cremation, a memorial service will be
held at a later date. The Peabody Funeral Homes and
Crematorium, 15 Birch St., Derry is assisting the
family with arrangements.
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Hours:

MonbAy - FRIDAY
7am. -7 p.m.
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OBITUARY

Timothy John Scott

Timothy John Scott, 60, of Derry,
NH, died Sunday March 15, 2020, at
Parkland Medical Center in Derry, NH.
He was born in Binghamton, NY on
Nov. 27, 1959, a son of Robert and San-
dra (Walsh) Scott. Timothy graduated
from Bishop Guertin High School and Worcester
Academy before attending Keene State College and
Plymouth State University. Timothy greatly enjoyed
basketball and played throughout his entire high
school and college career. He was employed as a
CDL driver at Material Installations of North
Andover, MA. Timothy enjoyed his work life, espe-
cially his co-workers and considered them like fami-

ly. At home, he loved spending time with his dogs.

He is survived by his life partner, Theresa Russell;
son, Shane Scott; grandsons Shea and Liam; two
nieces and a nephew. Timothy is predeceased by his
brothers Robert and Jeffrey Scott.

Following cremation, a memorial will be held at a
later date. The burial will take place in Maine. The
Peabody Funeral Homes & Crematorium is assisting
the family with arrangements. In lieu of flowers,
memorial contributions may be made to NHSPCA PO
Box 196, 104 Portsmouth Ave., Stratham, NH 03885.

OBITUARY

Gerard M. “Jerry” Bennett

Gerard M. “Jerry” Bennett, 74, of
Derry, NH, passed away Sunday April 5,
2020 in the Beaver Lake Lodge in
Derry. He was born in Boston, MA on
Jan. 16, 1946, a son of the late William
and Helen (Alward) Bennett. He had
been a resident of Derry for the past several years and
had been employed as an aviation inspector for Gen-
eral Electric. Jerry was an avid golfer, collector of
sports memorabilia, classic car enthusiast, and loved
traveling among other activities. He especially
enjoyed spending time with family and friends. He
was a proud Dad and “Papa” of his children, grand-
children, Daughter in-laws, and Son in-law. He will
be remembered for his infectious personality and his
belly laugh that would fill the room.

He is survived by his daughter, Deborah Mattu-
chio; two sons, David Bennett, and Richard Bennett;
the mother of his children, Joyce Bennett, eight
grandchildren; and one brother, Alan Bennett. He was
predeceased by his brother, William Bennett.

Following cremation, a memorial service will be
held at a later date.

Now Offering PFOA
Test & System

PLUMBING AND WELL PUMP SERVICES CO. LLC

With all the talk of PFOA’s
Why not get your water tested?

Call Mainline Plumbing
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Derry Resident Loses Father to Covid-19 Coronavirus

MARTHA SMITH
NUTFIELD NEWS

—’—

Derry resident Lori
Hannaford lost her stepfa-
ther, John Gness recently
due to the Covid-19 virus
on March 14. Although
Gness was Hannaford’s
stepfather, she had called
him “Dad” since she was
five-years-old. Hannaford
received a call from her
Mom who told her Dad,
John Gness, was in the hos-
pital in Fort Meyers, FL .

Gness had just learned
the he had tested positive
for the Covid-19 virus and
wanted to speak with this
daughter. Hannaford said,
“He wanted to say good-
bye, because he knew he
was dying.” She immedi-
ately got on a airplane and
flew to Florida to be with
her parents. In early March
when this happened Han-
naford said, “The plane
going to Florida was com-
pletely full with passen-
gers.”

Although, her family
had heard of the Covid-19
virus that was happening in
Wuhan China, they did not
really know much about the
virus. They thought that it
would never happen here in
the United States. Han-
naford mentioned her step-
father had said, “If that does
come here I'm a dead man.”
Unfortunately, his very
words came true and his
family has suffered a great
loss.

*500 OFF

Complete Roof Installation
Mention Nutfield News  Expires November 30, 2020

Gness, was 77 year old
and did suffer from COPD,
but had been doing relative-
ly well. When he first
began show symptoms the
family thought it was a nor-
mal bout of bronchitis, that
Gness periodically suffered
due to his COPD. When his
cough became more severe
his wife called the doctor
and he was eventually
transported by ambulance
to the hospital in Fort Mey-
ers, FL. Originally, the doc-
tors diagnosed him with
pneumonia, however after a
few days they did test him
for the Covid-19 virus and
the test results confirmed he
was positive for the virus on
March 13. The next day
March 14 he passed away.
Fortunately, Hannaford, his
daughter was able to be
there by his side. The doc-
tors in the hospital did
allow Hannaford to put on
the proper protective equip-
ment (PPE) and stay with
her father, after he was
removed from the ventila-
tor, until he passed away.
Her mother, however, was
not allowed in the room to
say her goodbyes, as she
had been exposed and was
also suffering from a sinus
infection. Wearing a mask
on her face, sadly Han-
naford’s Mom, said her
goodbye to her beloved
husband of 40 years from
outside the room through a
glass window.

At the time of his death
Gness was only the second
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person in Lee County, FL to
die of the Covid-19 virus.
Hannaford said, “We really
don’t know how my Dad
contracted the virus, he is
basically a homebody.”
Hannaford’s parents live
part of the year in Salem,
NH and the other part of the
year in Fort Meyers, FL.
The only places Gness had
briefly visited were a local
casino and a Moose Lodge,
both located in the Fort
Meyer locale. Both the
casino and the lodge are
now closed. We all remem-
ber seeing the news about
the kids on Spring Break in
Florida this past March.
This pandemic and not real-
ly reached  Florida,
although New York City
was already getting huge
numbers of positive cases.
Hannaford  told  this
reporter, “This pandemic is

John Gness

hitting our country region-
ally. It seems to be spread-
ing faster in some areas
rather than other areas of
the country.”

Our hearts break for all
of the families who have
lost loved ones during this
pandemic.  Hannaford’s
mother, who eventually
also tested positive for the
Covid-19 virus, really never
showed any symptoms of
the virus, other than a cold

and a sinus infection. After
staying quarantined and
practicing personal distanc-
ing in Florida Hannaford
and her mother flew back to
New Hampshire. They had
to stay in Florida until her
mother’s test for the virus
came back negative. Han-
naford said, “Once again
the plane coming home to
New Hampshire was full of
passengers and we were
able to get the last two seats
on the plane.”

When back home in
New England, Hannaford
said, “We had a very small
service that was by invita-
tion only”” My Dad was a
well-loved man with a big
family and many friends.
“We were not even able to
grieve as a family would
under normal circum-
stances. There were no
flowers and few mourners

at the service. In some
ways the whole thing does
not seem real to me yet.”

The Covid-19 virus
spreads easily and rapidly.
Hannaford’s advice to all s,
“This is a very serious and
deadly virus. Everyone
must take it very seriously.
Stay home, follow all of the
guidelines that have been
put in place and stay safe
and well for the benefit of
us all.”

Sincere sympathies go
out to Lori Hannaford and
her entire family. Losing a
loved one is so very sad, but
particularly so during these
difficult and very strange
times while we endure this
pandemic. The world seems
quiet and somber, which is
a state we are not accus-
tomed to living in.

We are all sharing in
this experience.

Hampstead

continued from page 1

The board unanimously
approved this capability
for the Superintendent to
utilize an alternative firm
when appropriate.

The next selection was
to decide the appointment
for the position of School
Board Clerk. Mellissa Post
was recommended to
repeat her efforts here. The
board approved this rec-
ommendation with a unan-
imous vote.

Nl -;mmf‘?@“
ROOFS

—— www.NHGrandRoofs.com ——

The next appointment
area was for representa-
tives and delegates. The
first appointment was for
someone to be the delegate
to the N.H. School Board
Association, which meets
one time per year in Con-
cord. At that meeting
Hampstead’s delegate will
be invited to participate in
whatever way they see fit.
For example, school boards
can put forward items to be
voted on and it helps the
association to know best
how they can support
school boards across NH.
Megan Malcom volun-
teered for this appointment
and was approved.

The next appointment
was for Assistant Treasurer
of the district. Deb High-

field was selected and
approved by all the mem-
bers for this position. Next
up was the appointment for
the Truant Officer and
Officer Scott Randall was
selected for this position.
And the last appoint-
ment selection was for the
School District  Clerk.
Chairperson Parnell said,
“This is an elected position
but we did not have anyone
run this year in the election
that happened last month.
So, it is our duty to appoint
a clerk who will serve in
the vacant position until
the next town vote that will
be for the two years
remaining on this term.
That would be on the ballot
of March 2021. I believe
we need to advertise for

this position before we
appoint someone - SO we
can see if there is anyone in
town interested in this

position.”
Dr Metzler briefly dis-
cussed the position’s

responsibilities and noted
that, “The posting will be
far clearer for this position
that 1 can say here. The
clerk’s position primarily
helps with the elections
and the ballots and other
appointments.”

There will be an inter-
nal school district posting
and likely an external job
posting for this Clerk posi-
tion, so if you would like to
be the School District
Clerk, now 1is the time to

apply.

PERSONAL INJURY

You don’t have to go to Boston or Manchester to get the best lawyer

MILLIONS RECOVERED FOR CLIENTS
Auto Accidents, Drunk Driving Victims, Medical & Pharmacy Mistakes, Construction
Accidents, Motorcycle Injuries, Aviation Accidents, Other Accidents and Injuries

4 Birch St.
Derry, NH
(603) 437-2643

Law Offices of

Andl‘ew D. Myers North Andover, MA

www.attorney-myers.com

89 Main St.

(978) 691-5453




Chester

continued from page 1
to support a quorum as per
the current situation to stay
safe from the corona virus.
The Vice Chair pointed
out, “Most of us are doing
this meeting electronically.
In light of the COVID-19

pandemic situation in the
State of New Hampshire
and as per declaration,
most if not all members
will not be able to attend a
Council meeting in person
as they are concerned
about getting sick.”

He continues, “In cases
where the presiding officer

declares an emergency and
the requirements of a phys-
ically present forum is
waived, a meeting of a
public body may be adapt-
ed with most or all of the
members connected elec-
tronically. I therefore de-
clare an emergency for the

Nutfield News ¢ April 16, 2020

purpose of our board of
Selectmen meetings until
the Covid-19 pandemic sit-
uation has subsided. Es-
sentially all of us are using
zoom for the teleconfer-
encing.”

Town meetings are
broadcast and recorded for

OBITUARY

Robert S. Waites

Robert S. Waites, 72, of Derry, NH
passed away at his home on Saturday
April 11, 2020. He was born Jan. 21,
1948 in Lawrence, MA and was a son of
the late Robert G. & Betty A. (Studley)
Waites. Bob was raised and educated in
Methuen MA and graduated from Tenney High
School in Methuen. He also was a graduate of Went-
worth Institute of Boston. Bob has been a resident of
Derry for the past 20 years.

Mr. Waites was employed for 25 years as a
machinist with General Electric in Rochester, NH in
their Jet Engine Division. After retirement, he worked
as a bus driver for several companies in the
Derry/Salem area. Bob enjoyed auto racing, motorcy-
cling and the NE. Patriots, he was formerly a member
of the Board of Directors at Camp Berea in Hebron,
NH. He was a devout Christian and member of Marsh
Corner Community Church of Methuen and Calvary
Bible Church of Derry. Bob’s grandchildren will
always remember him as a “fun loving” Papa.
Friends describe him as a jokester and yet Godly
man. Sandra adds: “My husband was my knight in
shining armor and will truly be missed by all”.

Members of the family include his loving wife of
26 years, Sandra (Lee) Waites, of Derry, his five chil-
dren, Christina Johnson & her husband Tim, Cheryl
Jackson & her husband Steve, John F. Lee & his wife
Jackie, Christopher Lee & his wife Cara and Bonnie-
Jean Lee, Eleven grandchildren, Austin, J.T., Aubrey,
Kyla, Brianna, Andrew, John, Jr., Phillip, Faith,
David and Maranda, a brother and his wife, Douglas
& Barbara Waites and a sister Judie Waites, as well as
many nieces, nephews and cousins.

Following cremation, due to COVID 19 protocol,
services will be planned for a later date. The family
would like to thank the following churches for their
assistance. In lieu of flowers, memorial donations may
be made to the Calvary Bible Church, 145 Hampstead
Rd., Derry, NH 03038 or to the Marsh Corner Com-
munity Church, 317 Pelham St., Methuen, MA 01844.

The Peabody Funeral Homes and Crematorium of
Derry is assisting the family with arrangements.

OBITUARY

Richard Emery Groves

Richard Emery Groves, 76, of
Sandown, NH, formerly of Atkinson,
NH passed away Sunday April 5, 2020
at his residence after a lengthy illness.
o Richard was born Sept. 3, 1943 in
Chicago, IL and was a son of the late
Arthur and Elvira (Palermo) Groves. He was raised
and educated in Chicago. Richard resided in Atkin-
son, for many years, prior to relocating to Sandown,
16 years ago.

Richard served in the United States Air Force dur-
ing the Vietnam War. He was stationed at Pease AFB,
in NH at the end of his enlistment and decided to
make NH his home. He served for 10+ years as a
police officer with the town of Rochester, NH and
later as a court officer, in Rochester and Salem, NH.
Richard was a member of the NH Police Association,
an avid coin collector and enjoyed the Internet.

Members of the family include his wife of 32
years, Karen (Healey) Groves of Sandown, a son and
his wife, Jared & Kelly Groves of Atkinson, a daugh-
ter and her husband, Wendy M. Walsh & Tom Paschet-
to of Salem, MA, four grandchildren, Brady, Dylan,
Ella and Aaron and five great grandchildren. Richard
was predeceased by his brother, Arthur Groves, a
daughter, Laura S. Chase, a grandson, Heath Chase.

After cremation, services will be held by the fam-
ily at a later date. In lieu of flowers, memorial dona-
tions may be made in Richard’s name to: Autism
Speaks, 1060 State Rd., 2nd floor, Princeton, NJ
08540, or at www.autismspeaks.org. The Peabody

Funeral Home is assisting the family.
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Internet via Chester Public
Access Television. That sta-
tion provides the town of
Chester with hyper local
content including local
board meetings, events, and
other television content.

Public Meeting infor-
mation is available on the
Town web site and enables
the community to partici-
pate in town meetings via
zoom conferencing. Con-
nect to the meeting via the
following link address:
https://www.chesternh.org

At this April 6 meeting,
the Selectmen discussed
that it is likely that Town
now has the ability to
apply for public grant
assistance under a FEMA
grant. There are some con-
cerns about keeping the
town operations at highest
levels during the pandem-
ic. The Selectmen are also
monitoring tax impact that
could create revenue issues
in conjunction with other
revenues that may not be
coming into the town dur-
ing the pandemic while
balancing the impact that is
being put upon many in the
community.

It is thought that the
town may be able to recov-
er monies lost setting up
for these problems that are
now being faced such as
safely getting the Town
Hall building open again
and usable. The Selectman
discussed that they would

ey #10,999
Crown Mokding

Lifetime Cabinet Warranty

Granite Counfertaps

All Woad
Construction
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have better estimates with-
in a week or so as to how
much that might cost.

It was pointed out that
the Governor of NH has
issued certain declarations
that discuss how the town
can handle abatement
requests and other such
revenue situations during
the pandemic that has halt-
ed business and town oper-
ations in the state. There
are temporary prohibitions
on foreclosures across the
state at this time and cer-
tain guidelines that have
been given about late pay-
ments of property taxes. A
declaration came from the
Governor about a week
ago that updated previous
details for this situation.

Governor Chris Sununu
said, “With Emergency
Order #25, municipalities
will now have the option to
offer a blanket abatement
of interest for late property
tax payments. I encourage
municipalities to utilize
this authority where they
are able to provide relief to
their citizens.”

Local NH communities
are all impacted by the
pandemic and resulting
business downturn. Ches-
ter Selectmen are working
hard to find solutions that
will keep quality opera-
tions going that will help
the community meet these
challenges.
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Area Residents Participate Global Lights of Hope

MARTHA SMITH
NUTFIELD NEWS

+

The Covid-19 virus has
affected people throughout
the planet. Around the
globe a movement has
begun called “A Candle of
Hope.” Articles have been
written about people light-
ing candles in India, Italy,
Britain, Australia, and
many other places as well.
This movement is also
reaching our shores, as the
United States is also expe-
riencing  this pandemic
and all of the terrible con-
sequences it has brought
home to us.

People may have
noticed posts on Facebook
about lighting candles as a
message of hope to the
community and a thank
you to all of those fighting
this battle on the front lines

including, doctors, nurses,
fire, police, grocery store
workers, pharmacy work-
ers, those collecting our
trash and recycling and all
other essential personnel.
Lisa Jennings, a resident of
Londonderry, noticed a
post on the Town of Lon-
donderry Facebook page
that they were lighting
some of the trees on the
Londonderry Common to
support the community
during this dark time. She
said the trees on the Com-
mon were lit up for a short
time, but are no longer lit
up as far as she knows.
This gave Jennings the idea
to put out her own post to
encourage all residents in
Londonderry to place a
candle in their windows.

Jennings said, “Dear
Londonderry Residents,

I thought of a way for

us to connect during these
isolating times and hope
you will join me with
COVID Candles by put-
ting one of your Christmas
candles in a window. This
is in solidarity and support
of our family, friends, and
neighbors. For those that
are sick, alone, or strug-
gling with today’s chal-
lenges. Seeing these can-
dles will be a reminder
that you are not alone. We
are all in this together. I'm
not going to let my candle
go out until we can all go
out again safely! Pass it
on! #covidcandle”

I also heard that the
local Rotary Clubs have
begun a project, which
they are calling “Lights of
Hope” Matt Johnson,
President of the Derry Vil-
lage Rotary, said, “One of
our members, Mark Bras-

sard, sent around an email
indicating that it might be a
good idea to do something
to lift up the spirits of the
Community. We tossed
around several ideas and
finally came up with
“Lights of Hope”. Adam
Mead, President of The
Derry Rotary, has joined in
partnership with the Derry
Village Rotary and jointly
they have adopted this ini-
tiative and have begun to
spread the word. Mead
said, “We enthusiastically
embraced the idea of
“Lights of Hope” as soon
as we learned of this proj-
ect. This is a sign of sup-
port and hope for all within
our community.”  The
Rotary Clubs are open to
all within their community
and these organizations
main purpose in to serve
the communities where

they are located. Both
Derry Rotary Clubs are
working together to help
out the Derry Community.
Mead said, “ Each Club
has donated $1,000 to the
organization “End 68
Hours of Hunger” and in
addition each Rotary has
donated $3,000 to help var-
ious organizations within
the Derry community
including, The Upper
Room, The Salvation
Army, and the Ist Baptist
Church’s Food Pantry.”
The idea of this move-
ment is to light a candle
(perhaps one of your
Christmas candles) in the
window of your home.
This “Candle of Hope”
will remain lit and serve as
aray of hope and thanks to
all,, especially those on the
front lines, during these
strange new times that we

are all experiencing . We
are all trying to do the very
best to protect ourselves
and each other and keep
everyone safe. Unfortu-
nately, we weep for the
many families that have
lost loved ones. Dealing
with loss and trauma dur-
ing this time is particularly
difficult and so very sad.
We all need a ray of hope
and the “Lights of Hope”
idea is something everyone
in all of our surrounding
communities can share.

Light a candle (one of
your electric Christmas
candles) and place it in
your window. Be a part of
the “Lights of Hope”
movement. The candle will
shine to remind all of us
that this is a shared and
very new difficult experi-
ence and together we will
get through this time.
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DERRY SPORTS

i’inkerton Astros Win Second Straight Boys Lacrosse Titlef

With spring sports being shut down due to the Coronavirus the Nutfield News has reached into its archieves to run the following story:

The following story
originally ran on
June 13, 2019

Ipan VINITSKY
NUTFIELD NEWS

"—

It was the last game of
the 2018-2019 school year
for Pinkerton Academy
varsity teams, and what a
game it was. On Saturday,
June 8, at the William Ball
Stadium in Exeter, the
Astros claimed their sec-
ond straight Division I
Boys® Lacrosse State
Championship, their third
in five years and 12th over-
all, after beating the num-
ber one seeded Bishop
Guertin with a 14-12 victo-
ry, thanks to an amazing
fourth quarter surge.

The two rivals, who
were ranked first and sec-
ond in this year’s playoffs,
met in this year’s finals for
the seventh time in a row.
It was also the Cardinals
15th straight time in the
championship game and
they were hoping to win it
for the tenth time, but the
opening quarter was all
painted in Pinkerton’s red-
and-white.

Mason Drouin scored
the opening goal, 4:18
minutes into the game and
within 62 more seconds, it
was 3-0 Pinkerton thanks

PICK-UP OR DELIVERY
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to goals by Ryan Auger
and Owen McCormack.
Hunter Drouin joined the
party with a fourth unan-
swered Pinkerton goal and
inside the last minute of
the quarter, after the
Cardinals finally got on the
board, Hunter Drouin
scored again to make it 5-1
Astros at the end of the
first 12 minutes.

But the experienced
Cardinals found their foot-
ing, and took control of the
game in the second.
Pinkerton did not score
another goal for 22 min-
utes and that led to a big
turnaround. In the final
second of the first half, BG
took its first lead of the
game, 6-5 and the lead was
three goals in the third
quarter, until Mason
Drouin stopped the bleed-
ing. The Cardinals scored
again and with 12 minutes
left to play, they held a
promising 9-6 lead.

With just 24 seconds
into the final quarter of the
season, Hunter Drouin
scored. Gennaro Marra,
who had another massive
performance as
Pinkerton’s face-offs play-
er, got the ball, and found
the net seven seconds later.
A fourth goal by Hunter
Drouin tied the game at
nine goals apiece, 10:16

(*WITHIN 10 MILES)
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Astro senior Gennaro Marra helped put the final Pinkerton junior attack standout Mason Drouin cele-

toches on the Division | title game winning a faceoff Prates after getting the go-ahead goal in the final
and scoring at the end of the fourth quarter. seconds of the DI finals. Photos by Chris Paul

minutes before the final j T o T
whistle. BG got the lead s PR = s i E I ) _
again, but Pinkerton scored - L Make a 8 ]

SPLASH

T
the next three goals -l
(Mason Drouin, Marra and
Auger) and was up by two
goals, 12-10, with six min-
utes to go.

A misstep by the Pink-
erton goalie, Jack
Sweeney, (Otherwise in a
brilliant, 16 saves game)
helped the Cardinals cut
Pinkerton’s lead in half and
BG got the ball again and
tied the game at 12, with
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Boys Lax

continued from page 10

less than a minute to play.
Marra won another face-
off, Mason Drouin scored
35.6 seconds before the
end of the game and
repeated that 19 seconds
later, after Marra got
another ball, to close the
game. He finished with
five goals, his brother
Hunter had four, Auger and
Marra scored twice each
and McCormack once.
Pinkerton’s coach Brian
O’Reilly said after the
game, “It was fun. It was an
exciting game. This is why
people show up to see it.
We said before the game
that somebody is going to
jump to a big lead. That is
the way it always starts. If
i’s us, don’t get excited,
because they are going to
make a run. If it’s them,
don’t get depressed. We just
wanted to stick with the
plan. It was a great game.”
O’Reilly added, “We
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were ready for them in the
beginning of the game, but
after we burned them, they
started  playing  better
defense. We had confidence.
We are the defending state
champions and we believed
we are the far better team.
They proved that we are not
the far better team, but just
the better team.”

The coach also compli-
mented his players, “Marra
made the difference. For
two years, they have no
answers for him. They
tried to pressure him, but
he is too much of an ath-
lete, not just a kid who
faces off. He is just too
good for them. He got us
the ball, scored two goals
of the face-offs and
changed the momentum
when we were down. And
they couldn’t get the ball in
the end. Marra and the
Drouin brothers are varsity
hockey players, they are
big players, and they like
contact and learn things
from other sports. Maybe

The Pinkerton Academy Boys Lacrosse team celebrates after receiving the DI Trophy Saturday night.

there are too many lacrosse
players on the other team
and not enough multi-
sports athletes. When it’s
tough, in the fourth quarter,
our kids get going. They
faced adversity, nothing
shakes them. I take hard-
nosed athletes every single

Visit our Facebook & Instagram

for Some Exercises and Tips
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Active and Healthy!
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time. Jack Sweeney played
the game of the year for
him. He was awesome and
made big saves. He gave us
everything that I could pos-
sibly hope for today.”
Marra commented on
his performance and the
win, “We knew they are a
good team, but I feel that
when we can win the face-
offs, we can slow it down
and control the game. It
was a great job by my
wings, the whole team
around me. It’s hard to stay

calm and focused, but in
the final face-off I knew
that no matter how tired I
was, I just needed to win
the ball and run for the
state championship. I've
played in enough of these
games, so I didn’t feel any
pressure.”

Sweeney was thrilled,
“It was awesome. A lot of
fun. We have been practic-
ing all year, all four years
of high school for this. I
was feeling good during
the whole game. I was def-

EXTERIOR IMAGES
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» Powerwashing
o Carpentry

e Free Estimates
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initely the game of the year
for me. When I get a few
early saves, it gets me in a
good mood for the rest of
the game.”

Mason Drouin added,
“We knew it was going to
be like that and for us to
take over like that, it was
awesome. If we have
enough confidence, we get
goals. Hopefully we can go
for the three-peat. Scoring
the winner in the state
championship game feels
amazing. I dreamed about
this, growing up and
watching this game.” His
brother Hunter added: “It
was a battle. Back and
forth. Both teams scored
and we had to earn it. It
wasn’t given.”

Pinkerton’s Head-
master, and former Athletic
Director, Tim Powers said
after the game, “It’s great.
The kids did an excellent
job and the coaches put
together a great game plan.
They never gave up.
Watching the kids® faces
when they have this kind of
success, it’s fun to see it.”

ISITTIMETO DO YOUR WIII? ="
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Call us today to make sure you and your children are taken care of in event of an accident/emergency.

Parnell, Michels & McKay
Attorneys at Lawe 603-434-1717




The New Hampshire
department of Environ-
mental Services (DES), in
accordance with Section
401 of the Clean water Act
(33 U S.C.1341) and NH
RSA 485-A: 12, 111, recent-
ly released a draft of the
Water Quality Certification
(WQC) for the activity
described below is now
available for public review
and comment on the New

Hampshire department of
Environmental Services
(DES) web site at;
www.des.nh.gov/organiza-
tion/divisions/water/wmb/s
ection401/coe_ind.htm
The draft certification
states that, based on the
facts, findings and condi-
tions, NHDES has deter-
mined that there is reason-
able assurances that the
proposed activity will not

violate state surface water
quality standers.

Activity Description:
The New Hampshire De-
partment of Transportation
(NHDOT or applicant) is
proposing a new inter-
change on I -93 (known as
Exit 4-A) in Londonderry
with additional improve-
ments on local roads in
Derry and Londonderry,
and other transportation
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State Releases Water Quality Certification for Exit 4A Project

improvements, to reduce
congestion and improve
safety along Route 102,
from 1-93 Exit 4 easterly
through downtown Derry.

Instructions for submit-
ting comments: Comments
will be accepted until 4
p.m. on May 11, 2020.
Only written comments
will be accepted. Com-
ments may be sent by postal
mail, or email (email is pre-

ferred due to CIVID-19
restrictions). Please include
the project name /certifica-
tion number, your name,
and organization; mailing
address, email address and
telephone number with
your submittal.

By Mail: 401 Certifica-
tion Program (Attention
Gregg Comstock)

NHDES  Watershed
Management Bureau, P.O.
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Box 95, Concord NH
03301-0095. By email,
people  should  write:
gregg.comstock@des.nh.gov

Questions about the
draft certification or have
difficulties accessing a
copy, please cont Gregg
Comstock Supervisor of
the NHDES Water Plan-
ning Section at 603-271-
2983, gregg.comstock@d-
es.nh.gov.

State Leadership From Hampstead and Derry Serve the Community

Mack LEATHURBY
NUTFIELD NEWS

+

This past week; we
contacted NH Senate Dis-
trict 19’s Regina Birdsell
who supports Hampstead,
Derry and Windham. We
asked her about what she is
doing to help her con-
stituents and the state Sen-
ator provided the following

perspective.
“In regard to helping
our community  stay

healthy, I advise our com-
munity to follow CDC
guidelines at this moment
as well as Governor
Sununu’s “stay at home”
advisory. It is in the best
interest of our community
to participate in social dis-
tancing and to limit in-per-
son social and community
interaction to necessary
circumstances only such as
grocery shopping, pharma-
cy visits, or doctor’s visits
if you find yourself feeling

ill or injured.”

“I also suggest my con-
stituents take advantage of
the nicer weather coming
our way by exercising, gar-
dening, and spending time
outside. And please - if you
have the means - think
about supporting our local
restaurants by ordering
takeout or purchasing gift
cards. These small busi-
nesses are the lifeblood of
our community. In addi-
tion, please consider
donating blood and donat-
ing to your local food bank
or the Salvation Army.”

“Currently the NH
Legislature has postponed
its activities to May 4th
and there is a possibility
that will be extended. In
the interim, I have been a
resource to constituents
looking for direction
regarding the federal funds
made available to help
businesses and employees
seeking  unemployment

benefits during these tough
times.”

“I encourage any con-
stituent struggling with the
government bureaucracy
or access to these programs
to reach out to my office
and I will direct you to the
proper agency. My Con-
cord office is not open, but
we do pick up our mes-
sages. My Facebook page
www.facebook.com/Regin
aBirdsellforNHStateSen-
ate - remains very active
keeping constituents up-
dated with the Governor’s
most recent Executive
Orders.”

We asked the Senator
how she else she was sup-
porting residents in the
community. Here is what
she reported, “I have
engaged with constituents
via Facebook, email, and
telephone. Those who
reach out can expect a
response from either my
staff or me.”

it to yourself.

the good news.
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Derry and Hampstead,
your Senator can be
reached by email via regi-
na.birdsell @leg.state.nh.us
or by phone at 603 548-
7118 if you want to contact
her about the current pan-
demic and business situa-
tions. Thank you, Senator.

Mark Pearson is your
State Rep if you live in the
“floterial” district of Rock-
ingham District 34 - and
that includes Hampstead,
Atkinson, Kingston and
Plaistow. Our readers from
Hampstead should know
that Mark is working hard
to keep his constituents
going and he is doing some
really special things to help

out in these times. He says,
“I usually keep open sever-
al hours a day and I can be
reached by phone at (603)
571-0205 and via email at
canonpearson @yahoo.co
m Pearson says, “I have
been busy, busy, busy even
though the legislature is
not open. Here’s what I
have been doing - as an
Auxiliary U S Air Force
Major through the Civil
Air Patrol I delivered PPE
(personal protective equip-
ment) to a dozen facilities
in northern New Hamp-
shire.”

“I am part-time Chief
Executive Officer of a
faith-based family practice

medical center in Kings-
ton, co-founded by me and
my doctor wife. We are
finding ways to provide
medical care to those who
have flu-like symptoms
while treating those who
don’t”

“I chair two state com-
missions addressing the
needs of the deaf and hard
of hearing. My several bills
on this passed through
their House committees
and then the House as a
whole unanimously. Anti-
cipating their eventual pas-
sage by the Senate, I am
working hard on what we
hope to accomplish as
these bills become law.”
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NH Small Businesses Can Reach

Mack LEATHURBY
NUTFIELD NEWS

"—

The NH District
Office of the U.S. Small
Business Administration
(SBA) is helping wherev-
er they can with our com-
munity small business
challenges at this time.
There may be certain
obstacles that business
owners are having trouble
getting connected to
regarding various pro-
grams. The COVID-19
virus is impacting a very
busy workforce, though
businesses are getting
connected everyday.

Also, many SBA
Administration workers
are mostly working
remotely and are not nec-
essarily connected trans-
parently with call center
communications. There
are certain delays that are

being reported across
NH, but there is help out
there and businesses
should persevere to get
the help they need.

The local NH District
office has many programs
in progress that are set up
for NH businesses that are
impacted by the pandem-
ic. Some of these avail-
able programs include
webinars and mentorship
connections. The New
Hampshire District Office
of the SBA is located at
55 Pleasant Street, Suite
3101, Concord, NH and
can be reached by phone
at 603-225-1400. The
NH District Director is
Greta Johansson.

If you are having
problems getting the right
support for your business,
you should consider con-
tacting your NH State
Representatives,  State

Senators or Executive
Council members. You
may want to connect to
the Citizens Count web-
site which is set up to
help NH Citizens to find
the right contact informa-
tion for their NH Elected
Officials.  That Website
is located at www.citi-
zenscount.org/elected-
officials.

The National SBA
organization has set up a
site area to specifically
support business with
Coronavirus Relief
options at www.sba.gov.
These programs are also
connected with NH pro-
grams, banks and other
organizations to help a
business.

The web site presents
funding options that
include the new CARES
Act — in addition to tra-
ditional SBA funding

to the NH District SBA for Help

loans. There is a special
section to support the
Paycheck Protection Pro-
gram (PPP). This loan
program provides loan
forgiveness for retaining
employees by temporarily
expanding the traditional
SBA 7(a) loan program.

There are also options
for EIDL Loan Advances
that will support loan
advances that can provide
up to $10,000 of econom-
ic relief for businesses
that are currently experi-
encing temporary diffi-
culties.

Another SBA loan
option is called SBA
Express Bridge loans and
this enables small busi-
ness that currently have a
business relationship with
an SBA Express Lender
to access up to $25,000
quickly.

The SBA Debt Relief

program can provide
financial reprieve for
small businesses during
the COVID-19 pandemic.

There are tools for
business owners to con-
nect with free business
counseling to help them
sort out details that can
help them keep their busi-
ness afloat during this
challenging time.

The SBA has set up a
free learning center that
also can help businesses
retool or prepare their
business to kick back into
gear once there is a clear
path for business again. It
is a good time now to
actually look at your busi-
ness strategy while many
businesses and their cus-
tomers are at home. There
are courses about how to
write new business plans,
overviews  of  legal
requirements, more about

financing options and
even courses for young
entrepreneurs.

In addition, there are
courses that may help you
with social media and
show you how to set up
different virtual business
options.

There is an important
guide for businesses from
the Centers of Disease
Control to support plans
for employers to prevent
the spread of the virus
across their business to
keep everyone healthy.
There is a unique guide to
help business deal with
any stigma that could be
business related and that
might impact their busi-
ness over the near term.

The NH SBA teams
are ready to help you.
Now is a good time to
begin to connect with
them.

Sandown Announces Christmas in April Parade on Saturday

CHRris PauL
NUTFIELD NEWS

"—
SANDOWN - During
the Monday night, April
13, meeting of the
Sandown Board of

Selectman, member Jon
Goldman, who is also the
Sandown Emergency
Management  Director,
mentioned that the town
will be conducting a
Christmas in April Parade

over the weekend.

The “Christmas in
April” event will be
orchestrated by  the

Sandown Fire-Rescue and
Police Departments on
Saturday April, 18 and a
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This service is provided free of charge to Londonderry residents who wish to announce the birth
of their child or grandchild, marriage engagement, wedding or milestone event such as a Silver
Wedding Anniversary. This is a great way to share your news with your local community. The
Londonderry Times also accepts obituary notices. Please contact us at 537-2760 or e-mail to lon-

large procession of deco-
rated vehicles will be
parading through Sandown
neighborhoods for the hol-
iday.

According to Goldman,
the time and route informa-
tion will be posted on
Friday, April 17, on the
Sandown Fire Department’s
Facebook page and shared
amongst the community.

Due to time limitations
he said the caravan will not
be able to travel down
every street in town.
However, they will make a
drive by at the Recreation
Building that day.

If residents see that
their street is not listed,
they are encouraged to
practice social distancing
in your car along one side

of Pheasant Run Drive or
at the ends of their street,
where they intersect with
the main road.

He added that they are
trying to work on a special
guest, but it is not con-
firmed yet. He also said the
parade will not be stopping
at any point, and parents
are asked to practice social
distancing..
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COMMUNITY EVENTS

This section is meant to be used to announce free events to the communities. If your group or non-profit is
receiving money for what they are publicizing, there will be a charge of $40.00/week per paper. All Around
Town/Calendar Items will be held to 100 words maximum; anything over will incur a charge of
$40.00/week for up to another 50 words. All free announcements in the Around Town/Calendar section can
run a maximum of 3 weeks. Additionally: We will run the full versions of any calendar items online free
of charge at www.nutpub.net. Please send submissions to nutfieldnews @nutpub.net.

DERRY

Virtual Story Time

Virtual story hour by
Taylor Library will happen
again on, April 17, 24, and
May 1 at 10 a.m. The Library
has decided to make this a
regular segment while the
library is closed. Please tune
in this Friday at 10 a.m. for
the next one to Facebook.

Taylor Library Closed

Taylor Library Closed
For the safety of all patrons
the Taylor Library will be
closed starting Sunday,
planed to re-opening on
Monday May 4. Any
fines/late fees during this
period will be waived. Please
monitor the website for any
updates during this time peri-
od. Thank You Linda Merrill
Library Director

Touch A Truck!

Free family event offers
hands-on opportunities for
children to Explore, Climb,
and Touch trucks, emergency
response  vehicles, heavy
machinery, and other equip-
ment. On June 6, from 10 a.m.
- 2 p.m. at West Running
Brook Middle School 1 West
Running Brook Lane, Derry.
Akid's fire muster will be held
on the rear field hosted by
your very own Derry Fire
Department Prepare to be
Amazed by the BMX Stunt
Show who will be promoting
helmet safety and showing off
their BMX skills. Don't forget
to pick up your Free all-pur-
pose helmet provided by the

Derry Police Department and
get sized by Derry PD Officers
with assistance from Derry
Cooperative  School ~ Staff
Members! Jump in line early -
helmet sizes and numbers are
limited. BMX Stunt Shows
will take place at 11 a.m. and 1
p.m. Horn/siren free hour is 10
- 11 am. (for sensitive ears).
Overflow parking is located at
the following locations: Derry
SAU Office: 18 South Main
St., and Derry Village School:
28 South Main St. A free shut-
tle will be provided to and
from the event at each above
location.

Derry Garden Club Annual
Scholarship

The Derry Garden Club
is pleased to offer a $1,000
scholarship to a graduated or
soon to graduate New
Hampshire student who
plans to pursue a career in
Environmental Studies. This
could include Botany,
Landscape Design, Forestry,
Horticulture or a variety of
other subjects. Application
and Procedure information is
available on the Derry
Garden Club  webpage
www.derrygardenclub.org or
in the scholarship informa-
tion available to students at
Pinkerton Academy and
Londonderry High School.
Materials are due by May 1,
to Kathy Lane, 51 Drew
Woods Drive, Derry, NH,
03038.

Annual Plant Sale

The Derry Garden Club's
annual plant sale has a new
location this year at the

Robert Frost Farm, Route 28,
in Derry on May 30 from 9
a.m. - 2 p.m. This event is our
biggest fundraiser for the year
and all proceeds go toward
improving  Conservation
efforts in town and supporting
our community projects. The
plants come from our mem-
bers' gardens as well as those
donated by nurseries and our
supporters. Our plants are
guaranteed to be "clean". We
make every effort not to trans-
mit diseases and abide by all
good gardening practices. We
have knowledgeable garden-
ers on site to answer any
questions you may have.
Please join us on May 30.

Derry Lions
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Senior Banquet scheduled for
April 25, 2020 has been can-
celed.

HAMPSTEAD

Online Services

Hampstead  Congreg-
ational Church will be hold-
ing online services on Sunday
mornings at 10 am.
Streaming on Facebook Live
all information can be found
on our website hampstead-
ucc.org

Storytime Online

Hampstead Youth
Services Librarian Devin
continues to post Storytime
videos on the Library's
Facebook page as well as the
Library website. This has
been a great way for toddlers
to continue to connect with
Devin and add to their bud-
ding  reader  routines.
Upcoming Storytime themes
include rainbows, butterflies,
bugs, and dragons.

The Derry Lions meet
on the first and third
Tuesday of each month at
6:30 p.m. at the Marion
Gerrish Community Center
at 39 West Broadway, Derry.
The Derry Lions are part of
one of the largest civic
organizations in the world.
We are looking for new
members to enable us to
continue our support of the
community. For decades, we
have provided eye exams
and eye glasses for needy
members of the community.
For more information con-
tact us at derrylionsclu-
b@gmail.com or google
Lions International. ~We
look forward to seeing you
at a future meeting.

CHESTER

Senior Banquet Canceled
The Chester Lions Club

Storybook Walk

The Hampstead Public
Library has put out their
Storybook Walk on the
Library's front lawn. The fea-
tured book is We're Going On
A Bear Hunt. It starts near the
stone-wall. Thanks to the
Hampstead Mothers' Club for
funding this project. The
page-poles are at least 8" apart
and should allow space for
families to take turns, if more
than one should visit at the
same time. The Library will
try to keep the story-walk up
for a couple of weeks, but the
book pages may be taken
down on rainy days, and put
back up for sunny days. If a
pole falls down, don't worry,
we'll get there and fix it.

Virtual Peeps Diorama

The  Virtual  Peeps
Diorama Contest is underway
and photo entries will be

Non-Hodgkin's Lymphoma, Multiple Myeloma, and
Leukemia may result from RoundUp exposure. A recent
£2 Billion Judgment
wits awarded 10 a RoundUp injury case.

Call 1-019-493-4791 or email
Femmdl .'|1["‘|1r{':|'I-:|r|g1n_i|,|':.'n|,".u'::.-:;|'-m
and et us begin work on your RoundUp case today:

Lung Cancer?
Asbestos exposure in industrial,
construction, manufacturing jobs, or the
military may be the cause. Family in
the home were also exposed.

Call 1-866-795-3684 or emall
cancer®@breakinginjurynews.com.
330 billien is set aside for asbestos
victims with cancer. Valuable settlement
maonias may not require filing a lawsuit.

accepted through Saturday
April 25. Participants submit
pictures and entry informa-
tion via email to dvan-
curen@HampsteadLibrary.or
g. Rules and details are avail-
able on https://hampsteadli-
brary.org/libraryup-
comingevents.asp, as well as
in a Facebook Event on the
Library's page. Don't have
Peeps? No worries. A draw-
ing or picture cutout of Peeps
are acceptable in the diorama.
A link to an online ballot will
be available soon, so the pub-
lic can vote for the Peeple's
Choice Award.

Online Spinning and
Knitting

Librarian Nancy has
taken her Spinning and
Knitting group to Facebook.
She created the Island Pond
Knitters & Spinners group.
Members share inspiration
and photos of their latest cre-
ation. Look for it on
Facebook, and ask to join. All
needlework crafters are wel-
come.

Staying Closed

The Hampstead Library
will remain closed to the pub-
lic until at least May 4. Thus,
April and early May meetings
and events are cancelled. As
for items checked-out,
patrons should keep the mate-
rials for now because the
book drop is closed. No late
fees will be generated during
this time. Librarians continue
to reach out to the public in
virtual ways, utilizing phone,
email, and social media.

EBooks

Hampstead Library card-
holders can access hundreds
of titles via NH
Downloadable Books
Consortium/Overdrive, and
using computer, tablet, or
smart phone. There are
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ebooks and audiobooks for
children and adults. Now
Overdrive's new Deliver
Later feature helps manage
reserves better. For example,
if you're not ready for a book
when it becomes available,
choose the Deliver Later
option. The title will go to the
next waiting patron, but you
won't lose your place in line.
Hampstead Library patrons,
who need help with down-
loading books or have ques-
tions, can email circula-
tion@HampsteadLibrary.org.

Bonus Borrows

Hampstead Public
Library cardholders can also
access thousands of digital
materials via hoopla. And
now, hoopla Digital has curat-
ed the hoopla Bonus Borrows
Collection. This list of more
than 1,000 titles includes self-
help, graphic novels, thrillers,
and much more. When
patrons borrow any of the
titles included in the Bonus
Collection, they will not be
debited from their normal
allotment of borrows allowed
in a month! The Bonus
Borrows are  available
through April 30, 2020. They
can be downloaded to com-
puter, tablet, or phone.

Library Cards By Email

Hampstead Public Lib-
rary staff can remotely set up
new library cards for Hamp-
stead residents in need. This
can be particularly useful to
students who now need to do
more work from home. It is
also good for Hampstead
adults who have never had a
card before, or who need to
renew their card. All can
email circulation@H-
ampsteadLibrary.org to find
out how to accomplish this.
Cardholders get free access to
many online services.

continued from page 15
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Get FAA approved maintenance training at campuses
Coast to coast. Job placement assistance,
Financial Aid for qualifying students, Military friendly.

Call Aviation Institute of Malntenance

800-481-7894

AIRLINE
CAREERS
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: Classified Advertising :

National/Regional Listings

*

READERS ARE CAUTIONED that we occasionally run ads that require an initial investment or money in advance. We urge our
readers to “do their homework” before responding to any ad, check out the advertiser thoroughly and verify their claims to your

total satisfaction. Only then should Kou proceed at your own risk. We try to screen ads that reguire ou to send money before

receiving a product or service. But tl

ese efforts are no substitute for your own investigation, an

we don’t endorse or guarantee

any claims made in any of the ads we publish. If YOU want more information about claims made in ads on subjects such as work

at home opportunities, travel or vacation specia

to contact the Office of Attorne

s, purchasing land or vehicles from government surplus or below wholesale,

loans or other credit opportunities (including credit repair), or weight loss and other health products and services, we urge you
( g General, Consumer Protection Bureau, 33 Capitol Street, Concord, NH 03301 (603—271—3641¥

the Better Business Bureau at 603-224-1991. Publisher is not responsible for any loss of business if an ad does not run,

or

and we reserve the right to revoke any ad if deemed necessary. No refunds will be given for prepaid ads.

¢

4

Local Classifieds

LOCAL LISTINGS FOR LOCAL READERS

ELECTRICIAN HANDYMAN SERVICE PETS

ELECTRICAL WIRING. Insured
Master Electrician. Fair prices, Fast
response, and Free estimates.
BBBA+, Dana at 759-9876.

FIREWOOD
FIREWOODGUY.COM Dry seasoned
cordwood, KD certified/pest free,
Partial cords. U-pickup or delivered
and stacked. 437-0940.

ADVANCED HANDYMAN SERVICES.
Bathroom remodeling, carpentry, rot
repair, & painting. Low rates. Call
(603)490-4673.  www.advanced-
handymanservices.org. We are
booked for the rest of this year. We
are now hooking work for April 2020

MASONRY

Michele's Masonry

Specializing in repair work: base-
ments, steps, walkways, pointing,
stucco, stone work, free estimates
421-0686

German Sheppard Puppies:

3 males 1 female, black - tan, large
honed, Sire is DM cleared, AKC,
OFA hit tested, micro chipped,
$900, call 818-4351.

WANTED

Call 537-2760 to place your Help
Wanted ad for just $1.00 per word!
Reach five towns.

L 4

National/Regional Listings

Find Ads From Around New England and Across the Country

AUTOS WANTED

Cars/Trucks  Wanted!!!  All
Makes/Models 2002-2019! Any
Condition. Running or Not. Top
$$$ Paid! Free Towing! We're
Nationwide! Call Now: 1-888-
985-1806.

EDUCATION

Airline Mechanic Training — Get HEALTH & FITNESS

FAA Technician certification.
Approved for military benefits.
Financial Aid if qualified. Job
placement assistance. Call
Aviation Institute of Maintenance

866-453-6204.

Generic Viagra and Cialis! 100
Pills $99.00 Free Shipping!
100% guaranteed. 24/7 Call
Now! 888-889-5515.

CLASSIFIED ADS
512 PER WORD

Ad will run in Three Newspapers and Reach
Homes in Londonderry, Derry, Chester,
Hampstead, and Sandown!

Deadline for placing ads is Monday at 3 p.m.
for that week’s publication.

ALL ADS MUST BE PRE-PAID

$15 MINIMUM CHARGE

Minimum charge does not include bold type.

Call:
537-2760

e-mail text to:
classifieds@nutpub.net

Find Ads From Around New England and Across the Country

MISCELLANEOUS

Earthlink High Speed Internet. As
Low As $14.95/month (for the
first 3 months.) Reliable High
Speed Fiber Optic Technology.
Stream Videos, Music and More!
Call Earthlink Today 1-855-520-
7938.

Applying for Social Security
Disability or Appealing a Denied
Claim?  Call Bill Gordon &
Assoc., Social Security Disability
Attorneys,  1-855-498-6323!
FREE  Consultations.  Local
Attorneys Nationwide [Mail:
2420 N St NW, Washington DC.
Office: Broward Co. FL (TX/NM
Bar.)]

Become a Published Author. We
want to Read Your Book!
Dorrance Publishing-Trusted by
Authors Since 1920 Book manu-
script submissions currently
being reviewed. Comprehensive
Services: Consultation,
Production, Promotion and
Distribution Call for Your Free
Author’s Guide 1-877-626-2213.

Portable Oxygen Concentrator
May Be Covered by Medicare!
Reclaim independence and
mobility with the compact design
and long-lasting battery of
Inogen One. Free information kit!
Call 888-609-2189.

from
Insurance

Dental Insurance
Physicians Mutual

Company. Not just a discount
plan, Real coverage for [350 ]
procedures. Call 1-877-308-
2834 for details.
www.dental50plus.com/cadnet
6118-0219.

Two great new offers from AT&T
Wireless! Ask how to get the
Next  Generation Samsung
Galaxy S10e Free. Free iPhone
with AT&T’s Buy one, Give One.
While supplies last! Call 1-866-
565-8452 or www.freephones-
now.com//cadnet.

I Old Guitars Wanted!! Gibson,
Fender, Martin, Etc. 1930’s to
1980’s. Top Dollar Paid. Call Toll
Free 1-866-433-8277.

Stay in your home longer with an
American Standard Walk-In
Bathtub. Receive up to $1,500
off, including a free toilet, and a
lifetime warranty on the tub and
installation! Call us at 1-855-
481-3969 or visit www.walkin-
tubquote.com/national.

**Stop Struggling On The
Stairs** Give your life a lift with
an Acorn Stairlift! Call now for
$250 OFF your stairlift purchase
and Free DVD & brochure! 1-
866-471-1334.

HughesNet Satellite Internet -
25mbps starting at $49.99/mo!
Get More Data  Free Off-Peak
Data. Fast download speeds.

i~ o

Get FAA approved maintenance training at campuses
coast 1o coast. Job placement assistance.
Financial Aid for qualifying students. Military friendly.

Call Aviation Institute of Maintenance

800-481-7894

AIRLINE
CAREERS

WiFi built in! Free Standard
Installation for lease customers!
Limited Time, Call 1-855-973-
9254,

Eliminate gutter cleaning forev-
er! LeafFilter, the most advanced
debris-blocking gutter protec-
tion. Schedule a Free LeafFilter
estimate today. 15% off Entire
Purchase. 10% Senior & Military
Discounts. Call 1-855-402-0373.

Cross country Moving, Long dis-
tance Moving Company, out of
state move $799 Long Distance
Movers. Get Free quote on your
Long distance move. 1-844-452-
1706

Call Empire Today® to schedule
a Free in-home estimate on
Carpeting & Flooring. Call Today!
1-855-404-2366.

Lung Cancer? Asbestos expo-
sure in industrial, construction,
manufacturing jobs, or military
may be the cause. Family in the
home were also exposed. Call 1-
866-795-3684 or email can-
cer@breakinginjurynews.com.
$30 billion is set aside for
asbestos victims with cancer.
Valuable settlement monies may
not require filing a lawsuit.

DIRECTV - Switch and Save!
$39.99/month.  Select  All-
Included Package. 155 Channels.
1000s of Shows/Movies On
Demand. Free Genie HD DVR
Upgrade. Premium movie chan-
nels, Free for 3 mos! Call 1-855-
781-1565.

DISH Network $59.99 For 190
Channels! Add High Speed
Internet for Only $19.95/month.
Call Today for $100 Gift Card!
Best Value & Technology. Free
Installation. Call 1-855-837-
9146 (some restrictions apply)

WANTED TO BUY

Wants to purchase minerals and
other oil and gas interests. Send
details to P.0. Box 13557 Denver,
Co. 80201.

Reach Over 1Million Readers Across New England!

Buy New England Classifieds ,f
Start at JUST *170 a WEEK (

GLASSIFIED SPEGIALS

e BUY 4 Weeks, GET 1 FREE
* BUY 10 Weeks, GET 3 FREE

Gall 531-2760 i'
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continued from page 12
Online Media

Hampstead Public Lib-
rary cardholders can access
free entertaining and educa-
tional resources 24/7 via
www.HampsteadLibrary.org.
This includes links to free
digital downloads of books
(Libby and Hoopla,) maga-
zines (Flipster and Libby,)
newspapers including the
Eagle Tribune and Union
Leader (NewsBank,) art and

educational classes (Trans-
parent Language and Univer-
sal Class,) and more. If
Library patrons have any ques-
tions or need assistance using
these services, they are wel-
come to email staff at circula-
tion@HampsteadLibrary.org.

Library Help

While the library is
closed, the Hampstead Public
Library staff members con-
tinue to help the public. They
check and respond to Library
emails (circulation@Hamps-
teadLibrary.org,) Facebook

k.com/HampsteadNHLibr-
ary,) and phone messages
(603-329-6411) on a regular
basis. They can help with a
variety of problems and ques-
tions including answering
technical —questions, and
directing people to reliable
information and educational
resources.

Hampstead Congregational
Church

Is offering an on-line
Sunday Services for more
information call or view our
Website: www.hampstead-

Nutfield News ¢ April 16, 2020

www.facebook.com/Hamps
teadCongregational Church/
call for more details Phone:
603-329-6985.

Drop-in Playgroup

Parents and those caring
for children ages newborn to
5 are invited to take part in a
drop-in playgroup on the
first and third Wednesdays
of the month from 9 - 11
am. at the Ed Garvey
Recreation Facility located
at 25 Pheasant Run Drive,

other parents for some adult
conversation; let the kids
play, do a simple craft and
have space to move around.
Bring a toy if you wish.
Some toys provided. Lead
by volunteer Amanda, it's a
great way to spend some
time with other adults and
let your child socialize.

REGIONAL

Free Meals

All meals are “To-Go":
on April 18 from St. Luke's
Church, from 5 - 6:30 p.m.,

Page 15

Monday through Friday, pick
up a To Go from 4:30 - 5 p.m.
Stay tuned for more informa-
tion.

Preshyterian Church

The Walking Together
Group and the Walk With Me
Group will be meeting togeth-
er via zoom 7 p.m. every
Tuesday, via computer or tele-
phone. This is a support group
for anyone who has lost a
spouse, a family member or a
friend. For information, con-
tact: 781-866-9976 or jrk-
dias@aol.com

craft videos (Creativebug,) messages (on www.faceboo- ucc.org or  FaceBook Sandown. Meet up with from Sonshine Soup Kitchen
¢ 1 4
¢ 1 4
Defrancescos Your Local Junk
Southern Z}’Jiti)llgm_jmhzre Removal Specialists! i’ * Gamsm ¢ EPDH A BT “JUN’K CARS ¢ SCI}AP METAI;’
2 Junk Removal SII! ime o If It's Metal, We’ll Take It

ROOFING S]DING & CONTRACTING

= "'F- :'"". L
We Work All Year!

_*_Snow Removal Offered

Asphalt, Metal & Rubber Roofin
Siding ¢ Windows ¢ Doors

9
& www.snhflédifgoofing.co

Senior
Citizen &
Veteran

Discount
& 603-818-4075,,,.c, i
CorsrRad God Bless " R

: Estate Clean-Outs
Storage Units * Yard Waste
Construction Debris ¢ Appliances

SVENCON

GENERAL CONTRACTING LLC

Appitions e Decks  Winpows e SiDING
FiniSHED BASEMENTS ® KITCHENS ® BATHS

(603) 216-2268 www.svencon.net

ScotT LAvoie CONSTRUCTION LLC
ROOFING ® SIDING ® MASONRY
RooF SNow & ICE REMOVAL

FULLY INSURED 1-603-434-8910
FREE ESTIMATES 1-603-571-8688

ScottlavoieConstructionlLC.com

e Sealcoating
(P_MEEFEET e Crack Filling

5 e Line Striping
e Asphalt

Patching
Marcelo: 617-380-9106

Free Estimates ® Fully Insured

Leaf Relief

Cleaning &
Maintenance

Free Estimates

Commercial/Residential

Jim Peck
603-434-5300

Soffit/Fascia Repairs

www.jimpeckco.com K

= Pand s »

Cralsbratng rver 0 Yaars
Canefdl Cofrartsg Beraces
Mz Pressura is liome Excimeten

B ey o oL e o
FAAYL THETATESTY DUAY. L0k

!B[IEI'I 432-1 461

a1 W
Lizln mrhame

TH-ELELE SEPMIATE Lin wifk

EEFORE requesning peymant

Linsdaakiry » Protadieatily Matagd » Fulfp |ndsad

For more details call:

$&$ Metals Recycling Inc.
603-537-1000 or = 871-5371-1007

FREE

196 Rockingham Rd., Londonderry, NH
PICK UP SERVICE AVAILABLE

SPECIALIZING IN SMALL TO MIDSIZE JOBS
David Kwiatkowski
Home Improvements

—603-486-1310———

* Interior Painting * Moldings

* Toilets & Vanities * Laminate Flooring
* Sheetrock Repair * Deck Repair

« Sinks & Faucets * And Much More...

www.dkhomeimprovements.com
FULLY INSURED ¢« FREE ESTIMATES

Experience The Grand Difference

OOFS

603) 5527152  _&

Brick Walkways & Patlos
Excavation & Tard Expansions

G03-434-1212
Derry, New Hampshire

Locally Owned & Operate

www.NHGrandRoofs.com

g AMES INTu]:E;

I 1 r

[P I
Fﬂ.iutfug
PROFESSIONAL INTERIOR PAINTING SINCE 1974
FuLLy INSURED ® FREE ESTIMATES

603-432-3354

P
|

Commercial &

Residential
Sarvice | inatall | Rig

I:-nEI:r.':trir:nILLI:.-'_'ﬂ
&603-513-2024

Roofing Installation
D e rry & Repair;
ROOFING Gutter Work

ALL TYPES OF ROOFING!
Shingle « Solar « Copper « Wooden Shakes

Rubber Roof « PVC « Tar & Gravel « Snow Removal

603-479-8862
www.DerryRoofingLLC.com

I "G I:u:ﬂm .=

Hauting & Coaling
Londanderry, MH Ll
GO3-818-T030 ‘Ww. FalmTresdl.oom

Thc Ductless Expc rts!

-hﬂnmﬂ. A\rﬂhﬂq-“tllltﬂ' Rixbaled
= SingleMulti zone Equipmaent

G“EATER Windows Installed
New England FWEN ]I FHH
EXTERIORS CanTffﬁ'éiﬂ.?ﬁfﬁei”?)é/m
Siding - Windows « Doors « Roofing & More!
Hampstead, NH
603-260-3531

www.GNEexteriors.com

ﬂ HANDYMAN AND

HOME IMPROVEMENT

DRYWALL ¢ PAINTING * SMALL JOBS
KITCHENS, BATHROOM & BASEMENTS

FREE ESTIMATES|I: ! [} gy41}:]
FULLY INSUREDJ{{TEL @I ET R

888-894-9794

northmarkcontracting@gmail.com
www.northmarkcontracting.com

Kitchens ¢ Bathrooms ¢ Decks
Porches ¢ Additions ¢ Basements

Servicing your Heating, Air Conditioning & Water
Heater needs the right way, The Ethical Way

nETHIEHL
HOMEeE PRC

HEATING = AIR CONDITIO

603-216-2593
www.ethicalhomepro.com




The Baldwin

Londonderny ife ot its core
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DISCOVER MORE 603.945.7728 | TheBaldwinNH.org/Times

WELCOME CENMTER: 1E Commons Drive, Mo, 24, Londondenny, MH Q3053

Open foz Jaksout 4

Curbside Pick Up ONLY. Call or Order Online.
/7 44 Nashua Rd., Londonderry

603-965-3477

www.lacarretamex.com

Closed: Mondays

Taco Dinner for Family of 6 554 Fajita Dinner for Family of 6 572 Open: Sun., Tues.,

Hard Taco Shells, Soft Taco Shells, Ground | Flour Tortillas, Mixed Grilled Steak & Wed’ and Thurs
Beef, Shredded Chicken, Rice, Beans, | Chicken Fajitas, Rice, Beans, Shredded 11 d.m. - 830 pm

Shredded Cheese, Llettuce, Sour Cream, | Cheese, lettuce, Sour Cream, Guacamole,

Guacamole, Chips and Salsa. Chips and Salsa. F|’|, and Sat
Regular Menu is Available in Addition to the Family Meals 11am. - 9:30 p.m.

: : * FOLLOW US ON
Miss Our Fresh Squeezed Margaritas? | facebook

Well Now You Gan Buy Our Mix! ¢
We have been hard af work cutting oranges and limes and packaging in dean sanitized 20

food grade containers. 480z fresh made Margarita Mix just add your favorite Tequila and @ container.
Ice! You should get about 5 margaritas out of each container.

‘ of

Taco Dinner for Family of 4 536 Fajita Dinner for Family of 4 $4 8




